Graduate Division Alumni Association 

University of California, San Francisco

Minutes for meeting on September 29, 2004
Members present: Dr. and Mrs. Cliff Attkisson, Dan Keller, Sturdy McKee, Wayne Settle, Jenta Shen, David Shewmake, Jessica Tashker 
Also present: Patrick Delahunt, Nancy Newman, Erik Rausch 
Call to Order, Welcome and Introductions 

· Sturdy McKee called the meeting to order at 6:35 pm.

Approval of Prior Meeting Minutes 

· Motion carried to accept minutes as presented for the last meeting on June 16, 2004. 
Campus Reports
Treasurer’s Report. 
· Erik Rausch reported Alumni Relations is centralizing all alumni organization operations. 

· Patrick Delahunt described the numerous and indisputable advantages of the new membership dues processing system and all the reasons why we should be grateful.  The new system is referred to as a “lockbox.”  It is operated by one person within Development as opposed to several persons within Alumni Relations.  However, this new process bestows no positive effect on our finances because the salaries that will not longer be paid were expenses of the University and not by the alumni associations.  Processing a payment will take one – two days instead of a several weeks.  Programming and data processing will cost $8,500 of which $1,400 will be recharged to the GDAA.  In addition, the Union Bank will charge $1.35 for each check processed.  The net effect is that our expenses are actually going to increase significantly.  There was no discussion as to how the membership dues will be transferred to our BoA and/or UC Regents accounts for our use. 
· Another advantage of this new relationship is that our exposure to liability for identity theft or fraud is eliminated once payment processing ceases to be done at the Alumni House and handed over to Union Bank.

· Erik reminded us that the $40K for developing the web site was paid by the Development Office and we are the beneficiaries of their investment.  (However, as of this meeting the website is in re-design mode and there was no specific date offered as to when it will be up and running.
· The Development Office wants to work with us strategically, e.g. help us with mailings targeted to groups such as lapsed members. 

· Another advantage of this new relationship is that our exposure to liability for identity theft or fraud is eliminated once payment processing ceases to be done at the Alumni House and handed over to Union Bank.

Officers’ Reports

Treasurer’s Report 

· Nancy Newman reported that the GDAA has 362 members as of August 31st.  This figure reflects a decline in membership by 100 a year ago this time.  We closed this fiscal year (June 30, 2004) with a total of $15,363 in the two accounts.  As of August 31, the total is $16,559. 

· Sturdy asked if there were guidelines or policies with regard to how much money is kept in each of our two accounts.  Nancy explained there were no guidelines, but in general the bulk of our money is kept in the BoA account.  
Graduate Division Reports

Dean Attikkson reported:

· Most student services are funded by the registration fees paid by students.  Most of the services have survived recent cutbacks.  One notable exception, alas, is student legal services. 

· Funds were restored for undergrad summer research; the threatened cuts did not occur. 

· In the Mission Bay Community Center, currently under construction, we will have a pavilion on the third floor for student government, postdocs, our financial services office, flexible-use space for meetings, eleven or more staff (Chris Des Jarlais will be our senior staffer there), and more.  It will open in July of 2005. 
· NSF has funded our Alliance for Graduate Education and the Professoriate (AGEP) project with $250K.  Objective: to inspire undergrads to be faculty in the sciences.  We’ll sponsor:

· Colloquia 4-day weekends for undergrads from around the country

· Faculty travel 

· Student and postdoc teacher training in preparation for faculty positions 

· For postdocs, the Academic Personnel Manual now establishes standards of compensation, appointment, mentorship, and benefits, especially health, vision, and dental plans.  Even so, it leaves plenty of flexibility for PIs to be able to recruit and supplement with their own funds.  This will be implemented on our campus starting in July, 2005. 

· The international students group had a successful reception. 

· The Graduate Division will be happy to partner with the GDAA on the newsletter. 

 Jessica Tashker reported on behalf of the PSA:

· The PSA had a successful wine and cheese social event for postdocs on September 15th. 
· There will be another Postdoctoral Scholars Reception and Information Fair on October 28th. 
· Cliff: These are important events and we thank you for organizing them. 
· Sturdy: Will attempt to secure a GDAA board member to attend and represent the association. 
Old Business, New Business 
· Jenta Shen asked whether, like Stanford’s Alumni Association and others, we could offer our members lifetime e-mail addresses.  Patrick explained that this would be too expensive. 
· Extensive discussion of our forthcoming newsletter: 
· Jessica: Will the Development Office help us with the newsletter?  Patrick: No, however, we can make suggestions such as that you send it by e-mail instead of paper.  Sturdy: For most of our membership we have no e-mail addresses, only paper mail addresses. 

· Sturdy: We’re going to economize on the mailing expense by including it with the planned outreach membership mailing.  We must do a print version, but hope to do an e-mail version, too, as an adjunct. 

· Wayne: Willing to work on an e-mail version, too.  Must make it compelling. 
· Sturdy: Can the Development Office help with design, layout, etc.?  Patrick: They can offer some graphics templates for topics of interest to alumni, and have a formula including five standard topics (classmates in the news, tracking old friends, etc.)  And, for putting it on-line, they can help as they did with the Medical School’s PDF. 

· Erik: For the Graduate Division, it would make more sense to organize it by program rather than by class.  Wayne: My program doesn’t exist any more.  Dan: Nor mine. 

· David Shewmake:  What’s the plan for replacing Mark Jordan? 
· Regarding the 2005 – 2006 GDAA officer ballots: All four officers are up for re-election, but there are no candidates for any positions except that of secretary.  Victoria Hale would re-run for president if we could coordinate our meeting schedule with her office.  Discussion: We have attempted that, but she’s so busy and her calendar is a moving target.  Sturdy agreed to speak with her about this and access whether it will be realistic for her to continue as president. 
· General agreement: We need young people in this organization.  How can we reach out to current students and recent alumni?  Are we able to figure out who these people are? 
· Sturdy: Our effort to partner with the physical therapists was unsuccessful.  They chose instead to ally with SFSU. 
· Erik: Look at the Gala attendance list for candidates.  Nancy: Bill Linstaedt would have such a list.  Sturdy agreed to ask Bill for it. 
· UCSF Advocacy Program: There is an on-line tool to promote communication with legislators. 
· UCSF has joined MentorNet, a nonprofit e-mailing network that addresses the retention and success of women in science, mathematics and engineering.  They especially need mentors from the biological sciences.  This item should be mentioned in the upcoming newsletter. 
· Regarding Dr. Julie Theriot, Graduate Division alumna and recent recipient of the prestigious $500K MacArthur Fellowship: she is now as Stanford.  Sturdy will send her our congratulations and a reminder not to forget her alma mater. 
· It was observed that the alumni web site is down.  Why?  Who is responsible?
Adjournment

· We adjourned at 8:00 pm.

Submitted by Dan Keller
 GDAA                                                                                                  3                                                                                        s drive


